GENERAL EDUCATION COMMITTEE
Minutes of the November 11, 2009, Meeting
Members Present:  Sheila Otto, Jo Williams, Helen Binkley, Julie Myatt, Sandra Poirier, Scott Handy, Deborah Newman, Rachel Kirk, Abdul Khaliq, Dennis Oneal, Louis Haas
Members Absent:  Larry Farmer (exc), Jeffrey Higginbotham (exc), Erika Maclin (exc), Justin Gardner (exc), Richard Mpoyi (exc), Rajesh Aggarwal
Ex Officio and Guests:  Bill Badley, Fay Parham, Tom Cheatham, Amy Sayward, Yvonne Elliott
Chairperson Sheila Otto called the meeting to order at 1:30 p.m.
Welcome and Introductions

Sheila Otto asked everyone to introduce themselves. 
Approval of Minutes
The Committee approved the Minutes of the April 20, 2009, and the October 7, 2009, meetings.  The Minutes are posted on-line and have been a great resource for other institutions.
American History Requirement
Dr. Badley received a memo from Dr. Paula Short from the TBR, which was forwarded to the Committee members via email. The Tennessee General Assembly amended the language in TCA 49-7-110, and the TBR has interpreted this legislation to mean that the American History General Education requirement has changed. As Dr. Short says, there are implications for transfer practices relative to General Education, and she delineates six of those. The memo from Dr. Short also states, “Universities may request to move western and/or world civilization from humanities or social sciences, as the case may be, to the history subject category of general education.  Moving western and/or world civilization courses to the history category will be the only revisions considered relative to the history requirement.”  The TBR has not recommended changing the required number of six hours in the history category.  The recommendation that has come forward to this Committee from the History Department and the Dean of Liberal Arts is to make no change in their current requirement.  It is the Committee’s responsibility to make a recommendation to the Director of General Education about this issue.  We need to understand the recommendation (including its rationale and implications) from the History Department and from the Dean.  Dr. Amy Sayward, Chairperson-History, talked about the History Department’s decision and the implications and the rationale behind it.  Motion was carried to approve the recommendation that no changes be made in MTSU’s General Education history requirement. 
General Education Study Abroad

MTSU has had a partnership with Motlow Community College for the General Education Study Abroad program, and most of the students who participated in the past were Motlow students, primarily because they received sizable study abroad scholarships.  Motlow is no longer going to participate in our Study Abroad program; in the future, Motlow students will participate in a study abroad program administered by KISS (Kentucky Institute for International Studies). Dr. Badley was informed of this decision by Motlow’s Steve Guerin, but MTSU has not received official notification, and we have a formal Memorandum of Understanding signed by the President.  
We are still going to have an all-out push to recruit MTSU students for this coming year. We hope to recruit enough students (12-15 students minimum) to participate in summer 2010. The total price for participation ($5,600-$6,000) is not within the budget of most of our students. According to Rhonda Waller, Director of Education Abroad, most students receive $500 scholarships to participate in the Gen Ed Study Abroad Program. Dr. Badley provided a handout with pricing for a comparable program through KISS; the cost for this program, also in France, is $7,000. 
There are several activities planned to recruit students for Gen Ed Study Abroad. The Study Abroad Fair is Tuesday, November 17, from 10:00 am – 2:00 pm, KUC 2nd floor. The Gen Ed Abroad program will have a presence there. There will be a poster, brochures, and information.  If you have time on November 17, stop by the Fair and encourage students to consider the Gen Ed courses. We have ordered 2,000 brochures; the brochures will last several years, but the information in the insert (courses offered, prices, dates) will change every year.  We are also printing 500 copies of a one-page flyer. All of the University 1010 instructors will be asked to announce this program, so we are going to reach a lot of people in their very first semester. Also, short presentations on Gen Ed Study Abroad will be made in three large Gen Ed classes (two history classes and one theatre appreciation class, with 600-700 students total). Rhonda Waller, some of the former students from the Gen Ed Study Abroad program, Steve Livingston, Bill Badley, Sheila Otto, and perhaps other people from the Executive Committee will be participating in these presentations. Articles are also being published. One article will appear in The Record. 
General Education is always open to suggestions for promoting Gen Ed Abroad.  Please feel free to send Sheila Otto any ideas. The University is conducting a search for Vice Provost for International Affairs. Once hired, this person will provide leadership in recruiting students for Study Abroad and perhaps in securing grants to provide additional funding for students.
Proposed Restructuring of Colleges:  General Education Reports to University College
In the current document proposing a restructuring of MTSU’s colleges, General Education would report to the Dean of the University College. General Education currently reports directly to the Office of Executive Vice President and Provost. The Executive Committee thought it was appropriate for the Committee to talk about this proposed change.
Bill Badley described the current reporting structure. Dr. Badley helped design the job when he was selected to be Director of General Education in 1998. At that time, Dr. Haskew was the Provost, and it was her belief that Gen Ed should not report to a dean of one of the five colleges because Gen Ed is so decentralized and is involved in aspects of all academic colleges. The Gen Ed Director and Committee play the role of curriculum committee for General Education, and there is also a reporting line through the Director to the Vice Provost to the TBR. The General Education Committee is responsible for Gen Ed courses and assessment of those courses, and so it is very different from any other committee that Dr. Badley is aware of. Dr. Diane Miller has mentioned that the proposed University College is an amalgam of several things. The University College, as proposed, consists of Continuing Education and Distance Learning (CEDL), elements of academic services (such as Academic Enrichment and EXL), and elements of student services that are geared toward lower division, particularly in terms of advising. 
Sheila Otto noted that most students are not going to enroll in the University College, only undeclared majors and students in the bachelor’s degree programs in Academic Outreach. The proposed structure of the University College is a collection of disparate programs and services.

This Committee could make a recommendation about this proposed change in the reporting structure for General Education. We are concerned about General Education and where it would be housed. We do not have to approve a resolution today, but the Committee should consider these questions:  Do we think the Gen Ed Director should continue to report to Academic Affairs, or should General Education be housed in the proposed University College? This may be the last time we meet this semester. We could communicate by email if people have strong feelings about the restructuring or want to work on a resolution and put it on the agenda for the next meeting. Committee members should give this issue some thought and discuss the proposed change with members of their departments. 
Although Dr. McPhee has extended the deadline for recommendations about restructuring to April 1, 2010, Dr. Cheatham noted that he does not think the Provost is going to wait until April to submit a plan for restructuring.  He does not think the Committee would have until April to make its position known. Dr. Cheatham suggested that if the Committee feels strongly about this issue, it should make a recommendation as soon as possible—by January at the latest.
Other Business

None.
Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at 2:55 p.m.
